MINUTES OF THE 5TH MEETING OF THE WAVENEY LOWER YARE & LOTHINGLAND INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD HELD ON 5TH FEBRUARY 2009 AT 2 O’CLOCK AT HADDISCOE VILLAGE HALL

Present:

Mr B G Collen (Chairman)




Mr P Cargill (Vice Chairman)




Mr W Slater




Mr I Vincent



Mr S Smith



Mr C Mutten



Mr H Budgen



Mr D Burroughs



Mr J Brown



Mr H Carrie


Mr R Beevor



Mr R Basey-Fisher



Mr M Caston



Mr J Fiennes



Mr D Watson



Mr D Scarle



Mr J Bond



Mr S Ames (Great Yarmouth Borough Council)



Mr C Gould (South Norfolk District Council)



Mr H Smith (South Norfolk District Council)



Mrs L Neal (South Norfolk District Council)



Mr J Savage (South Norfolk District Council)



Miss P Allen (South Norfolk District Council)



Mr J Goldsmith (Waveney District Council)



Mr G Debbage (Broadland District Council)

In attendance:
Mr B J S Blower (Clerk)




Mr D Thomas

Apologies:

Mr N Dodd




Mrs S Hacon (Great Yarmouth Borough Council)




Mr M Gray (South Norfolk District Council)




Mr W Kemp (South Norfolk District Council)

5.1
Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 27th August 2008, having been circulated, were approved as a true record.  Mr Collen was authorised to sign them.

5.2
Matters Arising
Minute 4.2.1
It was noted that Mr David Ablett had resigned as the Board’s internal auditor owing to other commitments that he had.  There were no circumstances surrounding his resignation that needed to be reported to Board members.  The Clerk had made enquiry as to suitable replacement and Mr Martin Smith of Cunninghams Accountants in Lowestoft had offered to take over the role and had estimated a fee per annum of £1,500.00.  It was resolved that Mr Smith’s appointment be confirmed.
5.3 Audit Report for the Year Ending 31st March 2005

5.3.1
The Annual Governance Report from the Audit Commission for the year ending 31st March 2005, having been circulated to Board members, was considered.  Concern was expressed at the qualifications to the Audit Report and the Clerk was asked to explain why the matters which had given rise to these qualifications had not been addressed.  He explained that the principal complaints related to the manner in which the accounts were presented and whether particular figures should have been included in the accounts for the year in question or another year.  The Clerk explained that he had not re-presented the accounts as required by the current audit regulations and had left them in the form that they had previously been presented as the changes would make no substantive difference and he considered that the cost of making these changes was unjustified. He had not made the changes suggested by the Audit Commission to the years in which particular entries were made because the time that had elapsed since the date of the accounts meant these inconsistencies now made no practical difference. The Board noted these points and that the same criticism as to presentation of the accounts for year ending 31st March 2006 could be expected.  It was agreed that the Report be accepted and that no changes be made to the accounts for the year ending 31st March 2005.  It was noted that the Chairman had been asked to sign the letter of representation set out in Appendix 1 to the Report but had declined to do so because the accounts related to Boards of which he had no knowledge.  Instead it was noted that the Clerk was proposing to sign the letter.  
5.3.2 It was noted that there was a need to appoint a responsible financial officer and it was unanimously agreed that the Clerk be so appointed.

5.3.3 It was noted that the Audit Commission following representations from the Clerk had agreed to reduce their fee for the audit from £9,500.00 to £6,500.00 and this figure was accepted.

5.3.4 The Clerk was asked to remind the Board as to why some of the Board’s deposits were held in his firm’s client account.  The reason was that these monies while on designated deposit with the Clerk’s firm’s bank, earned a better rate of interest than the Board’s bank would pay.  He explained that the deposits were held entirely at Svenska Handelsbanken AB (publ).  There was some discussion as to whether these funds should continue to be held in one bank or whether the money should be split so as to spread the risk for the Board.  The Clerk said that he would need to consider if the money could still be held in his client account if placed in different banks and it was doubtful that he could achieve the same advantageous rate of interest.  A vote was taken as to whether the deposits should be left as they are or whether they should be split.  There were ten in favour of leaving matters as they were but twelve in favour of splitting the accounts and spreading the risk.  It was resolved to leave it to the discretion of the Chairman, Vice Chairman and Clerk as to how the split should best be achieved but it was noted that some Board members were in favour of placing the deposits in three separate banks and others placing it in two banks.
5.4
Norfolk & Suffolk River Catchment Group

Board members were reminded that following the recommendations of the Pitt Report the Government had proposed that all existing IDBs in Norfolk and Suffolk be amalgamated into one Board.  This had been considered at meetings with representatives of the other Boards in Norfolk & Suffolk and the idea had been rejected but it had been acknowledged that steps needed to be taken to accommodate the Government’s requirements that there should be a single point of reference for IDBs in Norfolk and Suffolk.  This reflected their concern that following the flooding events in the summer of 2007 there have been confusion as to the responsibility for taking action.  Current proposals involved forming an Association with other IDBs in Norfolk and Suffolk with a view to that Association providing the single reference point.  There have been various meetings held to progress this proposal and the Board’s representatives had come under considerable pressure from those Boards currently administered by the Water Management Alliance in King’s Lynn that this Board should join that existing group rather than trying to form a new tier or Association.  This issue was further complicated by the fact that the legality of associations between IDBs had recently been challenged by the Audit Commission which had referred  the questions to Counsel for an Opinion.  This Opinion had been issued shortly before Christmas 2008 which suggests that Boards are not permitted to sub-contract their responsibilities to other Boards or to carry out services for other Boards but that they are allowed jointly to appoint an outside body to, for example, administer them.  This probably means that the existing consortia arrangements would need to be reviewed.
The Chairman invited Board members to indicate whether they wished to explore further the possibility of joining the Water Management Alliance or whether they wished to retain their independence and existing administrative arrangements.  There had been a suggestion that the Board was unable to satisfy DEFRA’s recommended minimum standards if it continues to be administered as it is now.  The Clerk indicated that the only DEFRA recommendation that the Board does not currently meet is that requiring each Board to have an annual turnover of £500,000.00.  After consideration Board members were unanimously of the view that for the time being the current administrative arrangements should be retained.  Discussions with other Boards within Norfolk and Suffolk should be pursued with a view to forming an Association which would satisfy DEFRA’s target for Norfolk and Suffolk.
5.5
Maintenance Issues

There were no particular matters that members needed to draw to the Board’s attention.

5.6
Bio Diversity Action Plan
The Clerk reported on the requirement before 1st April 2010 to prepare a Bio Diversity Action Plan and to carry out an asset inspection and prepare a detailed asset register.  It was noted that provision for this had been put into the Board’s forward capital expenditure programme submitted to the Environment Agency.  Quotations had been obtained by the Clerk for preparing a Bio Diversity Action Plan.  The cheapest had been received from Brown & Co at £6,500.00 and it was resolved to accept this quotation.
5.7
Capital Works

The Clerk had been required to submit a programme of capital expenditure over the next twenty years for the Environment Agency.  A list of the projects and expenditure proposed for the next three years was circulated for Board members’ consideration.  The Chairman urged all members to consider very carefully what capital expenditure needed to be incurred in their districts and to ensure that this was properly planned and reported back to the Clerk’s office.  He particularly emphasised the need for surveyors to address any expenditure which would be needed to deal with health and safety issues.  Serious consideration should be given to the installation of automatic weedscreens.

The Clerk reported on the current capital projects as follows:-

5.7.1 Limpenhoe pump replacement.
Grant aid had been approved for essential piling work at the Limpenhoe pumping station intake and for the installation of a new automatic weedscreen cleaner.  The piling has been carried out at a cost of £27,510.00.  The installation of the weedscreen cleaner had been quoted to cost £62,860.00 and in addition consultants’ fees had been incurred.  The Clerk reported that following consultation with certain rate payers in the Limpenhoe district the cost of the weedscreen cleaner had been considered too great bearing in mind the effect that this would have on the rate and it had therefore been decided not to proceed with the installation of the weedscreen cleaner.  It was noted that it would be necessary to address health and safety issues at the pumping station in another way.
5.7.2 Barnby/North Cove scheme.
Preliminary estimates of the cost of the scheme for amalgamating the two districts and refurbishing the Barnby pump indicated that the total scheme cost was likely to be £430,000.00.  The Clerk ran through the figures and gave an indication as to the implication for the rate for these levels if such a scheme were to be progressed.  At this stage he explained that he had told the consultants that he thought that the cost of this scheme was too high and consultation with Natural England is under way in order to see if there is any out of the ordinary funding that might be available to assist with this in order to protect the two SSSIs in this area.  It was also proposed to discuss with Suffolk Wildlife Trust whether they would be prepared to assist funding the scheme.

5.7.3 Long Dam.
The Clerk reported that the Long Dam pump had failed at the end of last week and that he had heard this morning that it was not economically repairable and immediate steps were being taken to investigate the possibility of grant aid for the replacement of the pump on an emergency basis.

Mr Watson enquired as to why £20,000.00 had been included in the capital budget for the Sprats Water WLMP implementation.  The Clerk explained that the Water Level Management Plan for this area had never been signed off owing to the differences with Suffolk Wildlife Trust and he had therefore put the figure in the budget to try and progress and finalise this.  Mr Watson made the point that the Board must not be required to incur expenditure for the purposes of implementing a water level regime required by a particular land owner and that if a land owner requires some special treatment then it should be for him to pay for that himself.  All present were in agreement with this principle.

5.8
Surveyors and Pump Attendants Committee Report
It was noted that a committee had met to consider the differences between remuneration paid to surveyors and pump attendants on different levels within the Board.  The terms of the letter sent to surveyors were noted and it was reported that the questionnaire referred to had been returned by the majority of surveyors and that the indication was that most people were willing to carry on on the same basis as they had up until now.  It was noted that although this achieved some uniformity as to the job description it did not progress matters so far as remuneration was concerned.  It was agreed that the committee should meet again and that they should make recommendations following a further meeting as to the remuneration that should be paid to each surveyor and pump attendant.

It was agreed that it may be appropriate to arrange training on specific issues for surveyors for example on water vole surveys and basic fault finding at pumping stations.  This could help avoid incurring substantial additional cost dealing with these issues by using outside contractors.

5.9
Approval of Estimates and Rates for the Year to 31st March 2010

The Clerk’s estimates for expenditure for the year to 31st March 2010 were considered and it was resolved to make the following rates:-

Waveney Valley – 3p in the £
Geldeston 1 – 14p in the £
Geldeston 2 – 17p in the £
Barsham 1 – 21p in the £
Barsham 2 - £1.00

Remainder – 4p in the £
Gillingham – 7p in the £
Worlingham – nil
North Cove – 50p in the £

Long Dam – 40p in the £

Short Dam – 53p in the £

Barnby – 50p in the £

Blundeston – 50p in the £

General – 7p in the £

Caldecott – 50p in the £

Belton – 6p in the £

Burgh St Peter – 48p in the £

Wheatacre – 26p in the £

Haddiscoe – 33p in the £

Askews – 60p in the £

Island – 40p in the £

Pettingills – 40p in the £

Fringe – 35p in the £

Powells – 13p in the £

Raveningham – 52p in the £

Norton Low – 28p in the £

Norton – 46p in the £

Upper Gravitation – nil

Lower Gravitation – nil

Limpenhoe – 47p in the £

Langley Pumped – 32p in the £

Claxton Corner – 22p in the £

Burgh Castle – 5p in the £

Lothingland – 13p in the £

5.10
Special Levy
In accordance with the estimated expenditure referred to in 5.9 above it was resolved to make the following special levies:-

Great Yarmouth Borough Council – £83,635.06
Waveney District Council – £18,603.70
South Norfolk District Council – £79,118.20
Breckland District Council – £551.50
Mid Suffolk District Council – £10,808.02
Broadland District Council – £767.30
5.11
Deposit Balances

It was noted that the deposit balances held for the Board as at 24th December 2008 were as follows:-

Burgh Castle Capital Receipt - £282,279.04

Limpenhoe Capital Receipt - £39,765.73

Worlingham Capital Receipt - £278,030.92

Upper and Lower Gravitation Levels Capital Receipt - £74,872.18

Waveney Valley Bovis - £5,240.53
General Funds - £398,864.40

5.12
Arrears

The Clerk reported that there are currently the following arrears:-

Assessment No.

Name


                        Amount
15/011/016 & 039
Mr K Smith
                                         248.20

15/011/025
Mr P Girling
                                          68.00

15/011/038
Mr T Fuller & Mrs T Wright
967.20

21/011/028
Mrs S Cutajar
6.83

13/044/004
Mrs L Roberts
1,684.50

11/076/006
Mr R C Green
140.70

19/306/007
Mr & Mrs P Harrison
189.72

19/311/008
Mr A J Cook
296.99

19/305/007
Mr B Edge
2.00

12/084/007
Messrs Hoddy Bros
32.20

20/31/009
Mr J H Brooks
286.20

20/31/023
Mr D Page
128.52

20/31/029
Mr K Hawkins
21.84

20/31/034
A1 Property Preservation (EA)
745.65

20/31/062
Mrs S Willems Dec’d
177.90

20/31/065
Mr M J Rushmer
266.70

20/31/066
Mr MacCallum
197.60

20/31/078
Mr & Mrs B C Macro
25.20

12/081/011
Mrs P M Gilbert
18.24

12/081/015
Messrs Hoddy Bros
97.28

12/081/016
Mr & Mrs Ives
42.90

12/087/010
Mr J A R Pipe
117.80

12/087/014
Mr & Mrs Conlin
133.00

12/088/002
Mr S G Lutkin
1,956.62

17/21/004
Mrs A Gotte
114.75

17/21/007
Mr K Knight
74.25

11/073/005 & 016
Mr R C Green
295.26

11/073/040
Mr M Millage
11.34

11/077/008
Mr R C Green
334.88

11/075/001 & 074/004
Mr J H Brooks
1,509.69

11/074/011
Mr R C Green
433.81

19/307/002
Mr P Hammond
40.48

22/0061
Mr G Crickmore
18.20

22/0063
Mr G Norman
44.80

22/0065
Mr & Mrs K Gridley
10.75

22/0112
Mr C Brown
6.40

22/0119
Mr D C Wharton
49.85

22/0196
R C King Fisher & Son
8.15

22/0237
Mr G C West
202.90

22/0357
Jewson Ltd
5.70

22/0424
Mr E Nicolson
4.30

22/0430
Mr D Jay
7.25

Concern was expressed that some people repeatedly pay late which was unfair on those who pay on time and the question of charging interest was raised.  The Clerk confirmed that the right to charge interest was reserved and specifically referred to on sending out rate demands but in practice the amounts involved were not sufficiently great to make it worthwhile pursuing this if the rates themselves end up being paid.  The Clerk was reluctant to issue proceedings for the recovery of unpaid rates because it generally ended up with the Board spending more on this than was recovered.  Mrs Lovegrove was successful in collecting outstanding sums by persuasion and it was agreed that the Clerk should be left with discretion as before as to when proceedings should be issued and that these should only be in the last resort.
5.13
Salaries Review
It was agreed to increase all salaries by 1%.
5.14
Elections to the Board (September 2009)
It was noted that elections to the Board were due to be held in September 2009.  All Board members were asked to inform the Clerk’s office if they do not wish to put themselves forward for another term of office.  If they do not wish to continue they should recommend somebody else from their area who might be invited to put their name forward.

5.15
Expenditure Report

The summary of expenditure incurred by the Board had been circulated with the Agenda.  In addition the Clerk had a spreadsheet showing each item of expenditure that had been drawn with details of the payee which all Board members were invited to look at if they wished.  The expenditure reports were approved as attached to these Minutes.
5.16
Other Business

5.16.1
It was noted that following a voluntary arrangement made by Mr E Watkins (trading as Orchard Mushrooms) £36.34 had been received out of a total sum due of £210.63.  This left the sum of £174.29 outstanding and it was agreed that this figure should be written off.

5.16.2 Assessment number 12/087/010 on Langley Pumped level.  The buildings comprised in this assessment (in the name of Mr J Pipe of Rustygate Farm) had been demolished and he was proposing to re-develop.  A compromise had provisionally been agreed with Mr Pipe that he should pay one half of his rates pending completion of the development at which point this property would fall into special levy.  This would save the Board the cost of revaluing pending completion of the development and the proposal was agreed.

5.16.3 The Clerk reported that there was an Association of Drainage Authorities Seminar being organised specifically for local authority representatives on IDBs to be held on 11th March 2009 at the Great Northern Hotel in Peterborough.  If any local authority member wished to attend he was to let the Clerk’s office know.  There was no fee for attendance but if local authority appointees wished to attend they would need to obtain reimbursement of their expenses etc. from their local authority.

5.16.4 Mr Brown reported on his concern at the conduct of the surveyor for Haddiscoe Island (Askews, Island and Pettingills and St Olaves levels).  His particular concern was that he had complained of water levels throughout the winter as these had been retained at or above normal summer levels.  Despite assurances that his concerns would be addressed nothing had been done and his view was that this was not acceptable and that in the absence of this service there should be no reason for owners to pay their rate.  It was confirmed that there had been a number of complaints about the surveyor through his lack of attention.  The Clerk confirmed that the surveyor had been asked to consider his position in the past because of previous complaints but he had indicated that he wished to continue.  After some discussion it was agreed that arrangements should be made as quickly as possible to replace the existing surveyor and terminate the services of Mr Askew.  If there were still problems with the water levels after this change it may also be necessary to address the position of the pump attendant.
